CITY OF OSWEGO, NEW YORK

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

February 17, 2021
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Mark Brunschweiger, Anthony Pauldine, Mark Donabella, Michael Nicholson, Connie Ryan, Richard Lafond, and Chairman Clavelli.
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Matthew Brancato.

Chairman Clavelli called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., Wednesday February 17, 2021.  Roll call was duly noted.  

A motion to approve the minutes of the January 2021 meeting was made by Connie Ryan and seconded by Chairman Clavelli; minutes unanimously approved.
Chairman Clavelli made a motion that all actions taken tonight are excluded, exempt or Type II actions for the purpose of the State Environmental Quality Review Law unless otherwise stated.  Motion seconded by Mark Brunschweiger; unanimous approval.  
CITY OF OSWEGO, NEW YORK

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

RESOLUTION

CASE NO:
21-11
IN THE MATTER OF:
Nicole Reed

WHEREAS, Nicole Reed, owner of property situate in a TN2, Traditional Neighborhood 2 Zoning District in the 6th Ward of the City of Oswego, New York, with address 218 Syracuse Avenue, being Tax Map Number:  128.72-03-17, has applied for a Special Permit in accordance to Section 280-13(B) of the City of Oswego Code, to allow for a professional office and;  

WHEREAS, due public notice having been given of a Hearing on said matter to be held on the 17th day of February 2021 and the applicant having appeared and no one appearing in opposition.


Nicole Reed of 184 East Fourth Street was present for the discussion.  Ms. Reed said she is setting up a law office at 218 Syracuse Avenue. Chairman Clavelli said she is looking for a special permit to replace a special permit. Ms. Reed said currently there’s a salon special permit there and she is seeking to replace it with a professional law office. Jeff McGann said the previous owner had a special permit for a salon so potentially there were four or five employees with potentially a customer at the same time and another customer coming in. He said a special permit can carry over and Ms. Reed could opt to do the same thing. He said since she has gotten her law license she is looking to open a law office for herself and maybe one employee. He said this would take the place of the other special permit. He said the law office will require 3 to 4 cars at most. He said the special permit that is in place could potentially bring 12 to 15 cars. Chairman Clavelli asked if they need to rescind the special permit. Jeff McGann said no. He said you can only have one special permit on a property so if this one is approved tonight it will replace the old one. Anthony Pauldine asked when it was previously granted was it to have business in a residential area or was it specific for a hair salon. Jeff McGann said the special permit in place is for a hair salon. Ms. Reed said this is an area two residential and with a special permit a professional office is a permitted use. Chairman Clavelli asked if there was anyone for or against this application and no one came forward. Anthony Pauldine asked if this is only for a law office. Jeff McGann said this is for a law office. He said the special permit will be specific to a law office that she is requesting now. He said if someone buys three years down the road and says they want to put a salon in there they would have to come back and get a different special permit. Anthony Pauldine said he doesn’t see where it says that they are granting this for a professional law office. He said it just states a professional office. Jeff McGann said they should make that note on the record for the minutes that it is for a professional law office. Ms. Reed said the category for a special use permit in the code is for a professional office and not a professional law office. She said professional offices are very limited.  She said the permit is for a professional office so she would like for the special permit to allow for another similar sized professional office.  Chairman Clavelli said as a Board they have the right to zero in and say law office.  He said if she sold the property the person would have to come back to the Board to request a change.  Ms. Reed questioned if they could limit it to a professional office.  She said she isn't planning on going anywhere for quite some time but to sell it just as a law office would be extremely limiting.  She said even a professional office would be limiting as to who could go in there.  Jeff McGann said she specifically asked for a law office with only herself as a lawyer in there.  He said they have addressed that in the parking and parking reduction.  He said he thinks it should specifically be for a law office and what she is asking for.  He said if it was for an architect and there was going to be three architects in there with two other employees that is totally different from what she has asked for.  Ms. Reed said she thinks they could still achieve that without limiting her property entirely by saying a professional office with only two individuals or four parking spaces.  Chairman Clavelli says this is still a residential neighborhood so in the interest of the residents if an architect wants to buy that down the road they would just need to come to the Board.  He said if they don’t want to do that then they don’t really want to buy it.  Ms. Reed said this has been a business for years and it was brought up at the last meeting that this used to be like the downtown.  Anthony Pauldine asked how long it has been vacant.  Ms. Reed said she bought it at foreclosure.  She said she thinks that was 5-7 years ago.  Anthony Pauldine said it was closed for a number of years before she bought it.  He said this is a highly residential area.  He said he can’t see the Board turning it down if a professional came in requesting to use the property for drafting but for the protection of the neighborhood he would like it to be for what she is requesting because the parking could change.  Jeff McGann said he would agree with that and it should be specific for what she is asking for.  He said if it is a similar type business it would probably be more of a formality to get it but it does protect the neighborhood when there are concerns there about parking.  He said they granted a parking reduction for one specific thing so he would not make it general and leave the door open.  Anthony Pauldine asked if it is used as a law office and then sits vacant for three years, would she lose the ability.  Chairman Clavelli said a special permit stays with the house.  Jeff McGann said there are no time limits on special permits but they are specific to exactly what they are for.  He said you can’t use a law office special permit for a salon.  He said the discussion at the Planning Board and the positive recommendation to the Zoning Board was for a law office.  He said the motion they are voting on is for a law office.

RESOLVED, that a Special Permit be granted to allow for a professional law office.
MOTION MADE BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:
Mark Brunschweiger                                           

SECONDED BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:

Chairman Clavelli      

CITY OF OSWEGO, NEW YORK

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

RESOLUTION

CASE NO:
21-14
IN THE MATTER OF:
Bridget McCabe

WHEREAS, Bridget McCabe, owner of property situate in a TN1, Traditional Neighborhood 1 Zoning District in the 4th Ward of the City of Oswego, New York, with address 147 East Seventh Street, being Tax Map Number:  128.65-03-01, has applied for a Special permit in accordance to Section 280-12(B) & 280-70(F) of the City of Oswego Code, to allow for a home occupation and;  

WHEREAS, due public notice having been given of a Hearing on said matter to be held on the 17th day of February 2021 and the applicant having appeared and no one appearing in opposition.


Bridget McCabe of 147 East Seventh Street was present for the discussion. Ms. McCabe said she would like to open an acupuncturist/chiropractor office.  Chairman Clavelli said this was a two-family house.  He said now they are going to have a one family and a home occupation.  Ms. McCabe said yes.  Chairman Clavelli asked if there was anyone for or against this application and no one came forward. 

RESOLVED, that a Special Permit be granted to allow for a home occupation.
MOTION MADE BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:
Mark Brunschweiger                                           

SECONDED BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:

Chairman Clavelli       

CITY OF OSWEGO, NEW YORK

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

RESOLUTION

CASE NO:
21-16
IN THE MATTER OF:
Oswego City School District

WHEREAS, Oswego City School District, owner of property situate in a TN2, Traditional Neighborhood 2 Zoning District in the 3rd Ward of the City of Oswego, New York, with address 1 Buccaneer Boulevard, being Tax Map Number:  127.68-06-45, has applied for an Area Variance in accordance to Section 133-15(C)(3) of the City of Oswego Code, to allow for a reduction of required excavation for the emergency soil remediation project and;  

WHEREAS, due public notice having been given of a Hearing on said matter to be held on the 17th day of February 2021 and the applicant having appeared.


Craig Dailey, Josh Thomas, Scott Nostrand, and Dr. Mathis Calvin were present for the discussion.  Mr. Dailey, with King & King Architects,  said they are there for an area variance to allow for a reduction of the required excavation for the emergency soil remediation project.  Chairman Clavelli asked why it is a reduction.  Mr. Dailey said as part of their original design for FEMA floodplain construction at the campus they received a permit back in April for that work.  He said it was through the development of the site that they discovered that they had some contaminated soils very heavily located over by Turrill Street.  He said they did testing from Turrill Street to Buc Boulevard and discovered that the material was contaminated at various elevations throughout that site.  He said they put together an emergency project with New York State Education Department to review that and in an effort to minimize the cost of offsite disposal as well as to reduce the remedial retreatment of those soils, a design solution was to modify the excavation work and to allow for two foot of clean material over any contaminated materials that remain.  Chairman Clavelli said they were going to go deeper before.  Mr. Dailey said yes.  Anthony Pauldine said because this is a school in our community, he is really concerned with long lasting effects.  He said they have a lot of information in here and it is a little difficult to digest.  He asked whose neck is on the line that certifies that this is going to be completely safe and is not going to harm in any way in the future these kids.  Mr. Dailey said he would defer to Josh Thomas, from Barton & Loguidice, who has been working with the DEC on the design.  Mr. Thomas said the information has been publicly disclosed already.  He said the DEC accepts a two foot soil cover as a remediation strategy in their remedial programs.  He said they are implementing a strategy that would be normally conducted under a remedial program.  He said the site is not under a remedial program but they are following the same guidance that is provided as if they are.  He said the floodplain design is separate from the safety aspect.  Anthony Pauldine asked if the DEC has approved the plan.  Mr. Thomas said they have had an anonymous discussion with the DEC and have disclosed the site specifically.  He said there is no program suitable to enter for the DEC involvement.  He said they have accepted this remedial strategy.  Scott Nostrand, engineer for the project, said this is a remediation technique that is used.  He said they had extensive discussions with the department and they did not look to take ownership of it as long as they are following the design requirements of their remediation which they have.  Anthony Pauldine asked if there is any possibility of Brownfield grants or funds.  Mr. Nostrand said they looked into that and there was nothing available.  Anthony Pauldine said he hopes they can appreciate his hesitancy on granting something like this without having someone who is certifying that the plan is absolutely safe.  Mr. Dailey said they have had several public meetings and board meetings that were public to go through a lot of the details.  He said part of the remediation is not only the two foot clean cap which has met the requirements for the remedial action on this but also the contaminant levels were not at a level that was of concern to take it to a higher level.  He said as part of the construction they have documented the campus site so the district was aware of the protocol procedure and the information was shared with the city and utilities for work that has to be performed on the campus.  He said on top of the material there will be a high color membrane throughout the whole site so if there is an accidental digging or kids get exploratory there will be something visual there to tell them there is a barrier not to be proceeded against unless they have approval.  Mark Brunschweiger asked if in the future when this project is done will there be any periodic testing of the soil to make sure nothing has leached upwards.  Mr. Nostrand said there is no monitoring required for soil cover like that.  He said they document the elevations of the subsoil prior to placement of the soil cover and then that is surveyed to verify that there is two feet of that.  He said there is no long-term monitoring because of the soil cover placement.  Anthony Pauldine asked what is in place to keep school staff or a janitor from digging a three foot hole to pour concrete and put a post anywhere in the vicinity of this area.  Mr. Nostrand said the district will have a site management plan that dictates the protocol for any work on that location.  He said there will also be an orange fabric barrier at the bottom of the two foot soil cover so that anyone that is doing excavation on site will encounter that and they will have to follow the special handling procedures below that level.  Jeff McGann recommended they look to the city engineer for  more information.  Jeffrey Hinderliter said when it comes to development in floodplains the city code has three requirements.  He said first there is a change in the base flood elevation of less than a foot for the development.  He said the second requirement is that the development will have to revise the FEMA flood mapping to show what their development has done.  He said this happens after the project has been constructed.  He said the third requirement of the code is that they balance their cut and fill so if they place a thousand cubic yards in the floodplain somewhere else in the floodplain they have to take out a thousand cubic yards.  He said it is a belt and suspenders approach.  He said you have an engineering/technical method and then a common sense method.  He said those three requirements are what regulate their floodplain.  He said the original permit satisfied all three of those requirements.  He said they encountered contaminated soils and have expressed interest in not having to remove any more of those materials than they need to.  He said based on the information they have released this will save approximately $2.6 million.  He said based on their information the current plan that they are seeking approval for will cost around $3 million and if they need to meet the permit it will cost $5.6 million.  He said this variance is asking them to approve that they remove 7,200 cubic yards of storage from the floodplain.  He said to put that in perspective that is 194,400 cubic feet or if you take a football field there would be 3½ feet of water on it.  He said the HEC RAS analysis which is part of their base flood elevation that they have to do shows that the change is minimal in regard to the base flood elevation.  He said it comes out at just over an inch which is nominal in comparison to the foot requirement and is based on a hundred year flood elevation.  He said the cut/fill is meant to be a common sense offset.  He said the flooding that occurs on that floodplain is complex.  He said they have the Gardenier storm sewer which has brought a lot of attention and you also have that storm sewer system drains everything from West Sixth to that low point on Hillside Avenue.  He said there is a lot of water that moves through that storm system.  He said on top of it the topography makes that whole area a bowl.  He said the floodplain determination and Gardenier Creek are conjoined at the hip but they are almost two separate things.  He said the HEC RAS analysis that the school district did essentially ignores those effects of the urban drainage system.  He said it does not analyze the impact from the urban drainage system and it doesn't take it into account.  He said any analysis based off of the FEMA flood information is going to be lacking a certain refinement to make decisions on.  He said that is why you see the other approach to say the cut/fill balance is there to help absorb some of that.  He said that flooding in his opinion is primarily due to topography more that the Gardenier storm sewer.  He said it is a bowl and water has no way out except whatever grates and holes they put in the ground.  He said the other challenge they have is they have residents down there that have been very vocal and impacted by the flooding.  He said there is a perception issue that if they approve the variance the city is removing either the belt or the suspenders to the regulation.  He said the submittals don’t have a holistic model of what the drainage impact is as a whole on the system and they aren't required to do one.  He said from his perspective the right thing to do when you impact contaminated soil is to get rid of them.  He said he thinks it is reasonable.  He said for the additional $2.6 million the local law is satisfied, there is no variance required, and that much more contaminated soil is removed from the site.  He said that seems like a lot of money but it represents 4% of the project.  He said while no one likes to have these changes they have contingencies in their designs for these things and there is opportunity in later development to adjust what is being built to help offset the cost.  He said based on these things he would have to recommend denial of the variance.  Anthony Pauldine said for himself $2 million would be a hardship financially but for the school system you would have a hard time proving that.  He said he has a hard time with something that is not guaranteed by a high entity that is going to take responsibility 50 years from now and because it is in close proximity with our students and school he is not looking favorably on it.  Mark Brunschweiger asked what the contaminants are.  Jeffrey Hinderliter said they are primarily heavy metals.  He said they aren't necessarily water soluble so they aren't going to move with the ground water.  He said they are going to attach themselves to the soil itself.  He said the school district has been sampling the storm water system to make sure it hasn’t been moving and it hasn’t.  He said the risk of it getting into their storm system is nil but the real risk is the soil itself.   Mr. Thomas said with the original floodplain design there would still be contaminated soils remaining on site. He said the design itself doesn’t change. He said it is just the floodplain elevation. He said the additional soil being removed wouldn’t get rid of all of the contamination. He said it would just be additional cost and they would end up with the same barrier. Anthony Pauldine asked if they would have a higher elevation covering that area if they remove it down to the contaminated area. Mr. Dailey said no because they do not know the end or bottom of this limit. He said they already went approximately 8 to 10 feet below the Turrill Street elevation with what they discovered. Anthony Pauldine said he is stuck on one of the very first sentences that the site is heavily contaminated. Dr. Calvin said they are also very concerned about the situation. He said they have worked with FEMA, the DEC, the State Ed Department, and the City. He said the health and safety of the children is of the upmost importance. He said they have done quite a bit of due diligence. He said they certainly would not think it would be best to leave the soil as is. He said they know that they need to do a treatment and they are actually doing more than is required. He said they are doing it for the health and safety of their students and for the entire community. He said this has not been a haphazard process. He said it has been an in-depth process and their goal is to make sure they take care of their students and the entire community. Mr. Dailey said he takes exception to the comment that was implied that the district has deep pockets that should be able to support removal and remediation of this. He said this is not an insurance claim. He said this is on the taxpayers of the City of Oswego. He said the solution that was derived is just as safe as the original. He said it would still result in a two foot cap. He said it is just a change in the elevations and the requirement of a variance for the reduction of the soils. He said that should be the focus of what they are looking at. He said the safety has been vetted out. He said as far as guarantees you will not find anyone to guarantee or put their stamp on any solution. He said they do have the New York State DEC approved approach for similar situations that they are addressing. He said this is the City School District of Oswego and not some corporate or private industry that can deal with these things with the money they have. Anthony Pauldine said it is not just the 2 million. He said the whole $60 million is on the back of the taxpayers. He asked if it is $2 million more is that a make or break hardship. He said as far as doing due diligence they previously said that they contacted the DEC and the DEC did not have a plan and did not address this. He said they may have talked to them and they may have done due diligence with it but they don’t have an entity that says this is safe and we approve that plan. He said if they showed him a paper that said the DEC approves the plan, he would probably feel a little different. Dr. Calvin said the amount of concern does not rise to DEC’s level to where they would take over the project and handle it. He said they worked with them for consultation and for support. He said they do have clarification and support from the New York State Education Department which has a whole team which looks at these kinds of issues and they have received approval for this emergency project from them. He said they wouldn’t approve such a project if there were concerns with respect to kids and communities. He said they do have actual documents and permits issued by the New York State Education Department. He said they have two permits that were issued by the New York State Department of Education. He said the approval process is actually very rigorous. Chairman Clavelli said if they spend more money they are going to take out more dirt but they are still going to have the same two foot cap with the orange barrier. Mr. Dailey said that is correct. Mark Brunschweiger said they don’t know how far these contaminants go down. Richard Lafond said the contaminants aren’t very mobile and they need something to cling to. Mr. Nostrand said the project was designed to address the soil that was in the way of the original construction. He said the materials have been there for many years and been covered up by essentially a soil cover originally. Anthony Pauldine asked if they have done course samples to see how far down the contaminant goes. Mr. Nostrand said they have done testing to know they are near the bottom of it. He said they have not had to do an extensive soil boring program to find the depth because the project was never set up to remove the entirety of the material. Anthony Pauldine said if they cap this and put two feet on top of it then the elevation in that area will be higher than the rest of the field. Mr. Thomas said no. He said they are removing material two feet below those elevations to achieve the design. Anthony Pauldine said if they brought it down another foot or two to get it all out, they would be adding another  two feet of fill and still bringing it up to the level.  He said then the barrier may be four foot down.  Mr. Thomas said they would need to bring in more fill.  Jeffrey Hinderliter said there was an original elevation set on the floodplain under their floodplain permit and that would be the final grass elevation.  He said that was permitted based on them offsetting the cut and fill.  He said what they are proposing is to leave what they should have taken out in place because it is contaminated.  He said they have set a new elevation.  He said they will have to take two foot of it to put in that two foot cap.  He said to make them go down to where the permit states they would have to go two foot past that and then put two foot of clean soil in to cap it.  He said there are two issues.  He said there is the contaminated soil that isn't in the purview of the ZBA.  He said they are applying for a variance of the floodplain elevation.  He said the contaminants are a concern but his concern is the belt and suspenders approach.  He said if they provide relief in the sense of not requiring them to take out that amount of fill the impacts of that would be you added this large area and you are not offsetting that so where does that water end up.  He said that is a perception issue that the public will have if they allow them to leave the dirt there that they have said all along  they would take out to mitigate the flood problem.  Mr. Caraccioli said Jeffrey Hinderliter commented the issues with Gardenier Creek and the floodplain at the ball fields, while near each other, are somewhat separate.  He said he is concerned if the district doesn't reduce the floodplain to its permitted level then where does that water go and does it unnecessarily impact what is already there related to Gardenier Creek.  He said the contamination is there but the issue tonight is about the alteration of the floodplain and the impact it has.  Anthony Pauldine asked if it is a hardship and why they are doing this to save $2 million.  Jeff McGann said as they get closer to taking a vote he thinks it is important for the Board to not consider the financial factor of this as much as they consider the facts that have been presented to both sides and the variance they are looking at granting to allow them to not meet what was originally required.  He said it is important to look at the facts more than the money.  Mr. Caraccioli said this is on for a variance.  He said he interprets that to be an area variance rather than a use variance.  He said the area they are looking to vary from is related to the floodplain regulations.  He said he thinks they can all agree that it is an area variance.  He said in the packet it says that a Type I action has been declared and a negative declaration has been issued.  He said presumably that is for the overall project.  He said he wants to be clear on the record that under SEQR regulations an area variance does not require a separate environmental review even though everything they are talking about relates to the environment.  He said there is a technical aspect of this and a common sense aspect to it.  He said the issue of the contamination is very real.  He said what he has heard is there is a plan and it is approved.  He said he thinks they are entitled to documentation of that and it meets the state’s standards for environmental remediation.  He said he has no reason to doubt that they have all the approvals in place and this is a plan that has been approved.  He said his concern is the request to leave the elevation.  He said the elevation is going to be higher than what was approved when this plan was submitted.  He asked if that makes sense given everything they know.  Anthony Pauldine said he doesn’t think it makes sense.  He said he has watched the school system put on a brand new roof and the next year tear it off and then put a new roof on and two years later tear it off again.  Jeff McGann said they shouldn’t base this decision on money but on what they feel is best for the city and that area.  Michael Nicholson said if they leave it elevated the city will have to spend money to take care of the drainage.  Anthony Pauldine said they are talking about changing something with the drainage in that area.  Jeffrey Hinderliter said on the school district side of it they have satisfied the state runoff requirements.  He said they had to calculate how much additional water they were going to be adding to the system and they had to build in a time delay for that.  He said the Gardenier Creek storm system needs to be addressed and the Council just authorized his office to begin putting together a new study to deal with that.  He said that has little to do with the school district.  He said this variance and what happens to the floodplain will have an immeasurable effect on that system in the end.  Now that this field is there the water isn't going to go on the field so it has to go somewhere else.   He said the water will shift on the floodplain where it needs to.  He said by digging a hole on the other side of Buc Boulevard where that is, those grates on that system are going to be that much lower so as water comes up in the system it will start filling there and will flood that direction and offset the filling of the field, hence the reason for the belt and suspenders approach.  He said there is a lot going on down there so that is why it makes sense to maintain their course on the permit which is maintain the outlets, follow the permit, and lower the floodplain where it needs to be to meet the requirements of our local regulations.  He said this protects the city so it is a good practice.  John Gosek, 5th ward councilor, said he has numerous constituents that could be negatively affected if the area variance was granted.   He said the general consensus of the residents of those neighborhoods is that these proposed changes make them nervous. He said if this passes their perception is that the city is not requiring the school district to meet the specifications of the local law. He said he is opposed to this variance. Henry Giberson of 214 West Utica Street said the bowl that they were talking about is affecting him and eight other neighbors a little bit more. He said the floodplain has changed drastically. He said the area the school district takes up now on the floodplain is 40%. He said 40% is now 6 feet higher. He said the water has to go somewhere. He said they are talking about keeping it 2 feet higher now. He said he said that whole area is built on a dump and why the core samples were not done on that side no one knows. He said the variance is going to be causing the neighbors headaches. He said the school district should be a good neighbor. He said they came in and built this place and didn’t contact any of the neighbors. He said they said it is public knowledge but they did not send any letters to their neighbors who are going to be affected by any of this stuff. He said this area has flooded numerous times and then they had the audacity to put in 6 feet of fill to build the stadium and push all the water back on the neighbors. He asked the Board to please take into consideration the neighbors on this. Mr. Dailey said about two summers ago, which he would consider about a 100 year flood event, that was with the existing floodplain intact. He said that is why so much effort and money has been invested into the design of the current project to address that. He said they are within the FEMA regulatory standard of no increase of the base flood elevation. He said that allows no greater than 1 foot change in the floodplain elevation. He said the original that was approved by the city was 1.32 inches. He said the current design is 1.80 inches so they are well within the FEMA regulatory standard, the guiding principle that he believes the city as permitting agency for floodplain work has to abide by. He said they also have underneath the raised area where the stadium is almost 2,000 cubic yards of storm water drainage that has also been reviewed and approved by the city as part of the storm water management system. He said they have belt and suspendered this to the best of their ability. He said there are future additions proposed and because of this discovery they will probably be raising the elevation of non-FEMA floodplain areas to include additional storage of storm water and management. He said they are not raising the floodplain and they are well within the FEMA regulations. Mr. Giberson said anyone who sits at the stoplight at Utica and Hillside can clearly see when you look towards McDonald’s the hump that is there. He asked where the water is going to go now. He said it is going back into the neighborhood. He said the whole area where the field was, there was a drainage there and it was there for a purpose. He said adding the 6 feet was just irresponsible. He said he can’t even sell his house if he wanted to. Mr. Caraccioli asked Jeffrey Hinderliter if the permitted level approved by the city was 1.32 inches. Jeffrey Hinderliter said the original was 1.32 inches and current is 1.8 inches. He reminded them that it is a three-legged stool and that is addressing one of the legs. He said the concern is one of the other legs of the stool which is the cut offset which is what this variance is for. He said this variance is for the cut/fill balancing. Mr. Caraccioli said the fact that there is a .48 difference between what is there now and what is permitted is relevant but not the particular issue. He said the particular issue is that they are removing soils and you have to replace it with an equal volume and they are asking to vary from that. He asked if there is any other information or documentation that he would need to receive that would change his opinion on this. Jeffrey Hinderliter said the information they have provided is sufficient for what they are asking for. He said the issue is the actual number. He said the solution that has been presented is short 7,200 cubic yards of removal. He said if they were to show a plan, even if they didn’t have to go down but could excavate further out to offset that 7,200 cubic yards, that would remove the need for the variance. He said the issue is they want that 7,200 cubic yards to stay in the floodplain and not offset from their project. Mr. Caraccioli asked if there is any other location that could be used for an offset. Jeffrey Hinderliter said it has to be within the same floodplain and he doesn’t know if any conversations have been approached with National Grid across the street or if some more work could occur on ball fields behind Leighton. He said they could look at lowering Buc Boulevard further and lowering parking lots. He said there are other things that could be done but he doesn’t know the number of scenarios that their engineers and architects have entertained. Mr. Caraccioli asked the district engineers where else they have looked within the floodplain that would displace that 7,200 cubic yards that they are looking to vary from. Cory Jenner said they have significant underground storage under the fields and parking areas. He asked if they would take into consideration how much volume storage they have. Dr. Mathis asked the status of the city’s storm sewer system and the current lake levels to that outlet. Jeffrey Hinderliter said FEMA will not allow underground storage for floodwaters because when you have a flood it floods so you can’t count on that in a heavy rain event. He said from a state perspective that storage area is not in relation to flooding. He said it is in relation to your water quality, water quantity, and runoff reduction. He said FEMA ignores underground storage and as the floodplain administrator he will ignore it as well. Mr. Jenner said he understands that however that storm water is what contributes to the overall floodplain in the volume that is needed. He said if they are collecting all that storm water onsite and reducing it and letting it out through a 6 inch pipe as opposed to allowing it to sheet flow it will be getting there slower. He said they are meeting within FEMA’s regulation so why can’t they take FEMA out of that consideration and look at it as this is storm water being stored on site and not going directly to the floodplain area. He said that seems to him to be a reasonable approach as well. Mr. Giberson said the flood water that comes off of the fields that goes into the storage tanks are for the field water itself. He said that is how they designed the system to capture the water from the field and slowly distribute it into the system to the retention pond. He said they did no consideration for the flood water coming from the bowl effect. He said they aren’t taking any consideration for the neighbors. Mr. Dailey said they are trying to manage the water that is on the campus. He said they can’t do that if the condition of the storm system won’t do what it is supposed to be doing. He said they also can’t control the lake levels. He said there is also another leg to the stool that also plays a part of this. He said the percolation rate of the fields is amazing. He said they have had no standing water on the fields throughout this project. He said they are managing and doing what they are supposed to above and beyond what is required of them. He said until they have a storm sewer that is operational they are going to keep having these issues. Jeff McGann said he brings up a good point but that point comes back to the variance they are looking at granting. He said on top of that are they looking at reducing them from doing what is required and possibly add more issue to this. Jeffrey Hinderliter answered Dr. Mathis’ question about the lake levels and the storm sewer system. He said the whole system was designed to be submerged into the lake. He said because Hillside Avenue it’s so flat that storm sewer follows the ground. He said it is not so much a pipe that flows water as much as one that creates the avenue for water to seek its own level and find its way out. He said at any given time you may go down there and see harbor water flowing backwards. He said there is a design issue with the system which the city is addressing. He said there is a capacity issue and a maintenance issue. He said to a certain extent getting water out of this area of the city is relying upon that system but their regulation is such that if you work in the floodplain they are trying to satisfy these things and control what they can when they can. He said there was talk of trying to get the school system to do something with the storm system and he said that was inappropriate. He said it is not the school district’s storm system. He said they have worked well together. He said they have worked hard at keeping their water on their property and the school district has done a lot of due diligence. He said he doesn’t want this to come off that the school district has been difficult. He said they have been very cooperative. He said this variance from his perspective is concerning and that is why he felt the need to come in person tonight and to share his thoughts on it so they can make an informed decision. Mr. Caraccioli asked if they have looked at where else within the floodplain could they find 7,200 cubic yards to displace. Richard Lafond asked if the old football field is contaminated. Mr. Caraccioli said yes. Richard Lafond asked if he heard that they might be able to find a solution if the city changes the sewers. He asked if that is a hold up for these guys at all. He said it sounds like there are two things happening at the same time. He asked if one needs to happen before the other. Jeffrey Hinderliter said under normal flow conditions water will find its way out. He said if that system was perfect it could pass water from the entire city all day long. He said that is a little bit separate from the floodplain because if Gardenier Creek didn’t exist or was still a regular stream and not closed in this would still flood because it is a bowl. He said this is one of those weird areas where you have two things happening. He said they are related and yet they can’t say if Gardenier was perfect this wouldn’t flood because it would still flood. Mr. Giberson said this is a special FEMA zone. He said most of it is man-made. He said they closed the creek back in the 50s or 60s. He said now it is affecting everyone. He said they are talking about opening up more property to get the end result but they are opening up Pandora’s Box there because it is just more contaminated soil there. Anthony Pauldine said he would think that rather than spending $2 million to displace 7,000 yards in another area to accommodate this why not just take care of the issue and get rid of the heavy metals. He said that would make the most sense to him. Richard Lafond asked if the old football field held the water to get it away from these properties. Mr. Giberson said that was the original design. He said the water now needs to move someplace. He said they don’t know what will happen until it rains again. He said they are also talking about soil that is contaminated. Richard Lafond said that is another issue. He asked if it is going to be under a tent because when these guys are digging is going to be floating everywhere. Jeffrey Hinderliter said they are voluntarily submitting to what would be DEC regulations. He said the DEC in reviewing what they have said they have no involvement  because the contamination levels are below the state regulated concern level. He said the district is self-complying. He said part of their construction plan will be if any soil removed has to be stored until disposed typically there is plastic involved in making sure it is kept wet and down so those things are mitigated. He asked the district if that is a true statement on dealing with contaminated soils during removal and remediation. Mr. Dailey said they have been testing water from the area and the results haven’t shown any contamination leaking into the water systems. Mr. Thomas said they are required to excavate, treat, and dispose of impacted soil onsite. Mr. Nostrand said any soil stock piles that are long-term have to be covered. He said they have to maintain a dust suppression system and a particle monitoring device on site while they are working with soil so there is no movement of the soil in the air. Richard Lafond said they will have air monitoring stations with filters to collect any particulate matter. Mr. Nostrand said yes. Jeffrey Hinderliter said to the district’s credit they are taking those actions on their own volition to do what is right. Chairman Clavelli said he is happy with the contamination part that they are trying to contain, control, and remove. He said he is concerned with the flood issue. He said they will need to put it to a vote. He said if they vote it down then they will have to work something out and if they approve it then they will move ahead. Mr. Caraccioli said motions are made in the affirmative. He said there will be a motion to approve the request for a variance. He said if there is a second then it is put to a vote. He said it’ll take an affirmative vote of four to carry and if they don’t get the four then the motion is denied. Chairman Clavelli said then they will have to go back to the drawing board. Jeffrey Hinderliter said they would go back to their permitted status unless they came up with another alternative. Mr. Caraccioli said with respect to the seeker action it is classified as a Type I but because this is in the nature of an area variance it is actually a Type II action that would not require further environmental review of the particular request here to offset the 7,200 cubic yards of soil.

RESOLVED, that an Area Variance to allow for the reduction of required excavation for the emergency soil remediation project be denied.
MOTION MADE BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:
Mark Brunschweiger                                           

SECONDED BY ZONING BOARD MEMBER:

Chairman Clavelli       
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